
ST. CLAIR COLLEGE OF APPLIED ARTS AND TECHNOLOGY

MINUTES 

of the 

FULL BOARD MEETING OF THE BOARD OF GOVERNORS

Held on Tuesday, January 31, 2006, at 6:30 p.m.

In Board Room #342, 2000 Talbot Road West, Windsor, Ontario

PRESENT:





Mr. L. Browning




Mr. B. Cutler




Ms. T. Di Simone




Ms. S. Dupret




Mr. J. Hatch




Ms. C. Janisse




Ms. D. Livneh




Ms. M. Lucas




Mr. J. Mallory




Ms. K. Mingay




Mr. L. Olszewski




Mr. R. Shaw





Dr. J. Strasser, President





Mr. J. Wickett, Chair

ABSENT:
Mr. V. Marcotte



Ms. C. Melnyk



Mr. S. Taylor

Also Present:

Mr. E.P. Chant, Editor, SAINT, Student Newspaper Incorporated




Mr. P. Farah, CFO




Ms. P. France, CIO and Corporate Secretary




Ms. S. Garant, Board Secretary

Ms. J. Harris, Vice President, Corporate and Community Services

Dr. L. Kanary, Vice President, Innovation & Technological Development

Ms. F. Lang, President, OPSEU, Local 137

Mr. E. Maurice, Manager, Accounts/Budget Office

Ms. P. McFarlane, Principal, Thames Campus

Mr. R. Seguin, Director, Continuing Education

Mr. F. Sorrell, Executive Director, St. Clair College Foundation

Ms. M. Walsh, President, Student Representative Council


A quorum of the Board of Governors in attendance and the Notice of the Meeting and the Agenda having been duly sent to all Board members, the meeting was declared regularly constituted.  A copy of the Notice of Meeting/Agenda is attached as Appendix ‘A’.


Mr. Wickett chaired the meeting and Ms. Garant was the Recording Secretary.


In his absence, Mr. Wickett thanked Mr. Marcotte for chairing the preceding In-Camera meeting, on his behalf.
1.0 Adoption of the Agenda and Declaration of Conflict of Interest 
A motion was made to amend the agenda to reflect the following changes;

· Item 4.1 be deferred to a future meeting date.

· Item 4.3 be amended to an “information”, rather than an “approval” item.

· Page 12 of the attachments, under Item 4.2 be omitted as it is a duplicate of page 17.

Hearing no declarations of conflict of interest, it was therefore,


RESOLVED THAT the Board approve



the agenda as amended.
2.0 Approval of the Minutes of the November 29, 2005 Full Board Meeting 

A motion to approve was moved and carried and it was therefore,




RESOLVED THAT the Board approve




the Minutes of the November 29, 2005 




Full Board Meeting as circulated.

3.0 Constituent Reports 
Student Government Report

Ms. Walsh reported that in November 2005 surveys were distributed to college students across the Province in order to petition the government to place a cap on tuition.  As a result, 26,000 student signatures were collected, across the province, urging the government to maintain a cap.  Ms. Walsh added that St. Clair College had the highest number of students completing the survey (3,000) and she was very pleased with their involvement and that a response from MTCU is expected some time in February.  
Support Staff Local 137 


Ms. Lang reported that a new Support Staff classification is being implemented across the system and a number of people locally have been trained, (management and support) in order to allow for a smooth transition to the new system.

Ms. Lang also indicated that a couple of grievances that had been sent to arbitration had been resolved and the grievances withdrawn.  These issues have served to change some existing policies and provide for improved relations between management and staff.  


OPSEU, according to Ms. Lang, is lobbying the government for a change in current legislation that denies part-time employees access to union representation.  


Ms. Lang informed the Board that she recently attended a health and safety conference, sponsored by the OFL which dealt with violence in the workplace which she found extremely interesting.  The various labor unions are lobbying the government to include violence in the workplace, bullying, etc. under the Health and Safety Act as issues worthy of work stoppage by employees who feel victimized.  With the recent death of a nurse at a local hospital, at the hands of a co-worker, steps are being taken to alleviate worker concerns and ensure their rights for a safe work environment.

The Local, noted Ms. Lang, looks forward to working alongside management with the Cleary Centre initiative.


In order to keep members informed, the Local is now circulating a bi-monthly newsletter to its members, added Ms. Lang.  
4.0 Approval Items

4.1 Program Modification

This item was deferred to a future meeting, to be announced.

4.2 Business Plan

Dr. Strasser introduced this item to the Board and explained that, at the Board’s request, at the October Fall Retreat, administration has put together a Business Plan. The Board felt that having such a plan in place would allow benchmarks by which to measure the success of various initiatives and ensure that the Strategic Directions were in the forefront of the College’s decision making process.
The President assured the Board that each item of the Business Plan is guided by timelines, lead persons and objectives to ensure accountability.  Dr. Strasser also explained that some actions had a 2007 completion date, which were deliberate and not an error, to allow for successful completion of the task.
Dr. Strasser concluded that the Business Plan accurately reflects what the College intends to accomplish over the next year and at this time he invited any questions or comments from the Board members.

One member commended the management team on preparing such a detailed accountability framework that clearly provided benchmarks for evaluation.  He also indicated that the plan reflected a lot of hard work and forward thinking.

Another member asked a question related to the Applied Health Sciences College Research funding and Dr. Kanary responded that there are several criteria that must be met in order to qualify for research funds provided by the Tri Council.  One of which is an external audit of the applying institution.  The internal and external audit processes involved can take between six and nine months to complete.
At the conclusion of the discussion a motion was made and it was

RESOLVED THAT the Board approve

the Strategic
Directions and Business Plan
2006/7 as circulated.



4.3      Fall 2006 Enrolment Suspension for Power Engineering
This item comes to the Board, for information only, as indicated at the onset of the meeting.  Ms. Di Simone spoke to this item and reminded the Board that an information sheet was included in their folders outlining the reason for this agenda item. 
She further explained that graduates from the current program are no longer fulfilling industry demands of third class Operating Engineering designations.  This designation is now the minimal requirement for operators of industrial and institutional power plants.  Our graduates are certified for a fourth class operator’s license.  
The program intake suspension will allow a rebuilding of this program using an interdisciplinary approach.  


RESOLVED THAT the Board accept,

for information, the suspension rationale
of students for the fall 2006 Power

Engineering program. 
In response to a Governor’s question, Ms. Di Simone indicated that students currently in the program will be provided with the training required to qualify as 4th Class Operating Engineers prior to graduation.
4.4  
Request for Name Change of the Quality Practioner, Levels I 
           and II Certificate Programs 
Mr. Seguin was asked to address this item and in doing so, Mr. Seguin advised the Board that the change of the name for this particular certificate program came at the request of students in the program, the advisory committee and industry leaders.  All parties, including the CVS (Credentials Validation Service) were of the opinion that the term “practitioner” was usually used in the context of the health science field and did not reflect the manufacturing component of the program.
After contacting other colleges in order to ensure system wide consistency, the title of Quality Assurance and Management, was in keeping with industry standards, assured Mr. Seguin.

It was then 


RESOLVED THAT the Board


approve the title of Quality Assurance


and Management, Levels I and II Certificate


Programs in compliance with industry

and CVS standards.

5.0 
Monitoring Reports          

5.1
Financial Statements

Dr. Strasser introduced this item and noted that Mr. Farah and Mr. Maurice were present to answer any questions members may have pertaining to the financial statements provided.

Mr. Farah asked the Board to refer to statement 1 in the attachments, page 22 and explained how the statement is laid out.  In explaining the $5.4M deficiency, Mr. Farah noted that the issue was timing in nature, where tuition fees for the year are not all collected before the end of December and therefore will be reflected in the end of March, 2006 budget statements.  Further,
he explained, with the government grant announcement made in November, the actual figure will not be incorporated into the budget until the last quarter of the fiscal year.  


As well, on the expenditures side, costs such as insurance that are taken out for the whole year in the first nine months, appears to be an over expenditure in the financial statements, however, that will also balance out by fiscal year’s end, noted Mr. Farah.


The anticipated budget should fall in line with earlier projections of a surplus with $1.1M in reserves.  Upon asking the Board to accept the financial team’s recommendation for approval, Mr. Farah concluded his presentation and invited questions from the Board.  He also added the College is anticipating the receipt of approximately $3.4M from the Quality Fund.

A member had a question regarding the property taxes paid by the College and Mr. Farah responded that actually, the College receives a $75.00/student credit from the Ministry that balances off the taxes.  The only actual property taxes paid by the College are for farm land owned by the College, in Chatham. 


Another member enquired as to the large increase in investment income, almost double the projected amount, and Mr. Farah explained to the Board that the income from the sale of Rhodes Campus was included in that figure.


Ms. Harris assured the Board that the budget was on track and the anticipated surplus will be realized at the end of March, 2006.

Mr. Wickett thanked those involved with the preparation of the financial statements and commended them for an excellent job.


RESOLVED THAT the Board 



receive the Financial Report,



for the nine-month period ended 



December 31, 2005, as circulated,



for information.

6.0 
Education/Information Items

6.1
President’s Report




The President distributed a copy of his report for the period 

September 27, 2005 to January 31, 2006.  This report, noted Dr. Strasser, contains the significant events and accomplishments having occurred in that time frame and broken down into eight categories.  This report, after being presented to the Board, is also distributed to all staff, for information.


Mr. Wickett thanked Dr. Strasser for the report and assured Board members that if they should, after reviewing the document after tonight’s meeting, find areas where they need clarification or any questions answered, they can feel free to raise the question at the next meeting in March.  

A copy of the President’s Report, for the period from September 27, 2005 to January 31, 2006, is attached to the minutes as item 6.1.


One member had a question pertaining to the international agreement, in particular, the Applied Industrial Management, Applied Degree and she was assured by Ms. Harris that the College has entered into an agreement with Nanging, China whereby the College has agreed to share its Applied Industrial Management Curriculum.

Further, she added, the agreement with IFARHU, University of Panama, has existed with the College since 1995.  We now enjoy three ventures with the Country of Panama with the latest centre serving approximately 200 students.


When the same member enquired if there were any health risks associated with the rental of the College roof space for housing the Telus antenna system, Ms. Harris informed the Board that the radio antenna has been there for years without posing any adverse health affects to date and that the newly installed system is merely an upgrade.

Dr. Strasser announced to the Board that the College’s Youth Employment Centre, located on Victoria Avenue, across from the YMCA, is operational and has a new St. Clair sign on the building.

Prior to adjournment, Mr. Sorrell extended an invitation to the Board members to attend the Scholarship and Bursary Awards presentations, to be held in the Hangar at the College, on February 15th and 16th (Wednesday and Thursday evening) 2006.  An opportunity to meet the students at 6:00 pm. is followed by the presentation ceremony at 7:00 pm.  Members were asked to R.S.V.P. to Nancy Matthews at (519) 972-2727 X4843 if they wish to attend.


In response to a member’s question pertaining to the announcement of the Canadian Manufacturing Hall of Fame inductees, Mr. Sorrell indicated there have been delays with trying to accommodate various individual schedules and the event may not take place before May, 2006.  Dr. Strasser added that perhaps the delay could prove to be a good thing, for, if all goes well, the event could be held at the Cleary Centre. 
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